
L m ? J
RECOLLECTIONS OF THE SHERBROOKE HOSPITAL IN THE 1950'S BY

DR. E.A. COOPER

I arrived in Sherbrooke in September 1951, just a few weeks after the Hospital 
had movpd into the new premises on Argvle Street. It was an impressive building 
with an equally impressive adjacent Nurses’ Horae surrounded by beautiful woods.

The Hospital was built in form of a "T" and comprised six floors. The top three 
were for patient care and contained approximately 150 patient beds. The main 
floor contained the administrative offices, X-ray and Laboratory Departments. 
The ground floor had the OPD, Pharmacy, Physiotherapy, Cafeteria and Kitchen. 
The basement contained the Laundry, Heating Plant and Work-shops.

Inside the Hospital much of the equipment was new and up to date. Amongst the 
staff there was an exciting spirit of pride and adventure and an eagerness to 
show the community that they were ready to provide the most modern treatment 
available in Sherbrooke.

Inasmuch as the late Dr. Harold Ellis had invited me to come to Sherbrooke to do 
obstetrics and gynecology, my first interest was to inspect the obstetrical 
facilities on the fourth floor. There were 32 beds, a large nursery with about 
18 bassinets, two labor rooms and two case rooms. There was no question but that 
the planners had expansive dreams. Here was a set-up to accommodate more than 
1200 deliveries per year and the total number in 1950 had only been 388. Miss 
Helen Woodman was the nurse in charge, but she resigned the following year and 
was replaced by Miss Claire Bernard. There was no specifically designated Case 
Room nurse at that time, but Miss Amy Harrison, Miss Mary Esther Swanson, Miss 
Duffy, Miss Wattier, Miss Lodge, Miss Lockwood and Miss Awcock were amongst those 
who did Case Room duty.

Miss Thelma Gratham was appointed the first Case Room Supervisor in September 
1952.

The third floor, with Miss Frances Whittle in charge, comprised private and 
semi-private rooms for both medical and surgical patients. In a wing off the
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third floor was the Central Supply Room with Miss Roberta Sutton in charge, 
assisted by Miss Bertha Boyd. Passing the Central Supply Room, one entered the 
Operating Room suite and this contained two large and one small operating rooms, 
•■wo small equipment rooms and a larger storage room which would later become the 
Recovery Room. There was also a nurses' station as well as doctor and nurses' 
locker rooms. Miss Alfreda Dearden was the nurse in charge, but she had already 
submitted her resignation as she was leaving to be married and Miss Norma 
Beattie, a Sherbrooke Hospital graduate, had been appointed to replace her.

The second floor was allocated to public patients - both medical and surgical and 
the Charge Nuse was Miss Margaret Patton. This floor was later divided for 
medical and surgical patients. In the wing off the second floor, the Pediatric 
Ward comprising eighteen beds was located. The Charge Nurse was Miss Kay 
Vaughan.

Tne main floor contained at one end, the Laboratory and Pathology Departments and 
the Interns' quarters; at the other end, the administrative offices. The 
administrator's office was occupied by Mr. H. Allnutt and the Nursing 
Superintendent's office by Miss Graham, the Nursing Superintendent, assisted by 
Miss Dutton. The Record Room and Admitting Office were on this floor with the 
Conference Room at the end of the hall. In the wing off the main floor was the 
Radiology Department.

The Out-Door was staffed by two nurses, Miss Whitcher and Miss Pye during the day 
and covered by the evening and night supervisors for the remaining hours.

Very little use was made of the OPD facilities because physicians were accustomed 
to seeing their patients in their office and performing minor procedures there as 
well. The public was not oriented towards seeking care through an Out-Door 
facility. Initially, many of the medical staff regarded the OPD as a costly 
waste of space and saw no need for it other than to receive accident cases or as 
a holding area for patients brought in by ambulance, until their disposition was 
decided. Pregnant patients were never allowed to tarry there and were usually 
dispatched to the Case Room by Miss Whitcher with the admonition to the Case Room
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nurse to expect a patient in hard labor. Sometimes the patient was not in labor 
but Miss Whitcher never took any chances.

There was no or. ca.Il system for physicians because the volume of patients did not 
warrant it. It was the responsibility of the nurse on duty to buttonhole 
whichever Doctor happened to be in the Hospital when the patient arrived, and 
appeal to him to attend the patient. Gradually, because of the demand by the 
increasing population of the north ward and the changing patient-doctor 
relationship, the nursing and secretarial staff increased to cope with this 
demand. An evening nurse was appointed and eventually a night nurse was 
required. Although the number of out-patient visits had increased from 1053 in 
1951 to 5887 in 1959, the provision of constant medical care did not evolve until 
later. Initially, the medical staff was reluctant to alter their pattern of 
practice to provide care on a rotational basis. Secondly, there were not enough 
general physicians on staff to make such a rota possible. Thirdly, Medicare was 
still but a distant dream and health insurance was only possessed by a small 
minority and generally, it did not defray out-door service. As a result, there 
was very little financial reward available to the doctor to induce him to leave 
his office and provide care in the Hospital Out-Door. It was not until Dr. 
Dougan was appointed Medical Director in 1961 that attention was directed towards 
obtaining appropriate equipment and introducing techniques and protocol to deal 
with the ever increasing number of emergency patients in OPD.

The Medical Staff in 1951 was comprised of Drs. Bayne, Cadman, Dougan, Einbinder, 
Ellis, Fletcher, Hicks, Hill, Hume, Johnston, Klinck, Loomis, Marcus, MacLeod and 
Quintin. Dr. Warren Lynch had retired from hospital practice but was on the 
Consulting Staff. There was no rigid division of services. The majority of the 
staff were general physicians and practiced medicine, obstetrics and pediatrics; 
some did surgery and a few did anaesthesia. Amongst the group, however, there 
were a few specialists. Dr. Quintin had arrived in 1946 and was the first in 
Sherbrooke to specialize in Internal Medicine. Dr. Hicks arrived in 1947 and was 
the first Urologist in Sherbrooke. Dr. Cadman replaced Dr. Thomkins in 1947 in
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Eye, Ear, Nose and Throat and Dr. MacLeod joined the staff in 1948 after 
obtaining his F.R.C.S. in general surgery from Edinburgh. Dr. Delaney Johnston 
was a full time Radiologist, Dr. Jacques Olivier was consulting Pathologist and 
Dr. L. Walker, consultant in Orthopedics. I found a snirit of enthusiasm and 
camaraderie and I felt very fortunate in being invited to practice with such a 
fine groupe of physicians in a loyally supported community hospital.

Medicine had begun to make great strides after the 1939-45 war. Improved 
technology and equipment meant more detailed information about disease processes 
and a new understanding and means of measuring chemical balance in the body. 
With the discovery of the Sulfa drugs in the thirties and Penicillin in the 
forties, the antibiotic era had begun and represented the greatest leap forward 
in medicine since the discovery of the cause of sepsis by Pasteur and its 
application in surgery by Lister about 1870.

With the development of the electronic microscope, viruses such as poliomyelitis, 
measles, mumps and rubella, to name a few, were isolated; - this then led to the 
preparation of vaccines. Salk discovered a vaccine for poliomyelitis in 1954 and 
Sabin altered it to an oral form in 1958. Selye published his book on Stress and 
this opened up a whole new concept and understanding of human motivation and 
disease. The scourge of tuberculosis was coming under control by the use of 
Streptomycin; major advances were being recorded in the field of immunology and 
genetics, a new breakthrough in the treatment of cancer with the introduction of 
chemotherapeutic agents in the treatment of leukemia and the promise of 
additional and more powerful drugs. The introduction of corticosteroids in the 
treatment of acute rheumatic fever, asthma, allergies and skin disorders was 
another major discovery. The list goes on, but probably the event that captured 
the imagination of more people around the world and brought the greatest change 
in society was the discovery by Dr. John Rock in Boston, of the birth control 
pill. All of these and many other discoveries radically changed the practice of 
medicine and the management of disease; but just as important as those 
mentioned, was the discovery of psychotrophic drugs for the treatment of
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psychiatric problems- In the early 50's, the visiting psychiatrist from 
St-VIncent de Paul and his attending nurse were frequent visitors to the 
Hospital. The psychiatrist carried a portable electric shock unit with which he
induced convulsions in cases of depression and schizophrenia. The introduction 
of drugs such as Tofranil for depression, Lithium for manias and Librium for 
anxiety states, radically altered the whole concept of treatment of psychiatric 
problems from one of prolonged stay In a mental hospital to one of treatment in 
the physician's office or out-patient clinic.

Dr. Quintin had joined the staff in 1946 and by 1951 he had organized the 
Department of Medicine, introducing teaching rounds, and was active in adapting 
new methods and technology in the management of disease processes. Prior to his 
arrival, electrocardiographic equipment was rather primitive and the tracings 
were sent to Dr. Birchard at the Montreal General Hospital for interpretation. 
This he did faithfully and gratuitously for several years. In 1952, modern 
equipment was obtained and Dr. Quintin took over the responsibility for this 
service and expanded the use of the ECG widely. He too offered his services 
voluntarily for many years. It is worthy of note that through most of the 
fifties, he was a-lso Chief of Medicine at St-Vincent de Paul and an active 
consultant at the Hotel-Dieu.

Major advances were also made in surgery due to the experience gained in the war. 
New concepts in the diagnosis and management of shock were recognized. The 
availability of antibiotics, blood and plasma permitted the surgeon to do more 
radical procedures in all fields, but particularly in traumatic, plastic, 
orthopedic and gynecological surgery. Also the scope of surgery had been widened 
due to advances in anaesthesia and the doors were opening to the possibility of 
major pulmonary, cardiac, vascular and neurological procedures.

Members of the surgical staff in 1951 were Drs. Cadraan, Bayne, Ellis, Hicks, 
Hill, Hume, Klinck, Loomis and MacLeod. Dr. Walker of the M.G.H. was the 
consultant in Orthopedics, but Dr. MacLeod who had evinced a particular interest
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in Orthopedics, assumed responsibility for most of these problems following Dr. 
Walker's resignation due to illness about 1954. Dr. Hector McDougall who had 
trained at the R.V.H. and the Bellevue Hospital in New York, joined the staff in
1953. He brought with him extensive training and skills that laad to significant 
expansion of the surgical service and attracted a large referral practice to this 
Hospital. It Is of interest that a short time after his arrival in Sherbrooke, 
he was appointed chief of the Department of Surgery at St-Vincent de Paul 
Hospital.

The operative room nurse's task has always been a demanding one and this era was 
no exception. She had to cope with new techniques, equipment and operations that 
were being rapidly introduced, be the assistant to the surgeon and the 
anaesthetist, help him monitor the patient's condition during and after the 
operation and remain cheerful at all times. Miss Beattie and her assistant Miss 
Vena Davies and a multitude of devoted nurses, performed all of these 
responsibilities most admirably and deserve the gratitude of a generation of 
surgeons and anaesthetists.

Although the architects of the Hospital had planned for a population explosion by 
providing 32 obstetrical beds, the census only increased very moderately from 442 
deliveries in 1951 to 492 in 1959. Even though the average length of stay was 
about eight days, the occupancy rate remained about 45%. The concept of early 
ambulation and associated significant reduction in post-partum phlebitis, was 
gaining some acceptance and this would lead to shorter hospital stays and even 
lower occupancy rate. Because of this, and at the same time, the growing demand 
for surgical and medical beds, it was decided to divide the fourth floor - one 
end for obstetrics and the other to be turned over to clean surgery and 
gynecology. The Head Nurse continued to be in charge but the nursing staff was 
divided. __

Natural childbirth had been introduced In England by Dr. Grantley Dick Reid and 
was gaining some popularity in the U.S.A. and Canada, but had not been widely
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acclaimed In Quebec. Gradually, as our Case Room nurses and our Physiotherapist, 
Mrs. Janet Gale, acquired training in this method, classes were introduced and 
husbands were encouraged to attend with a view to learning how to assist during 
labor. An actual consequence of this was to allow the husband entrance to the 
Case Room. The Sherbrooke Hospital was one of the first in Quebec to permit this 
practice.

C-sections were strictly controlled by the licensing body of the hospitals and a 
rate of 57. was regarded as a near maximum. Any hospital posting a higher rate 
was,suspected of performing unnecessary surgery. What a difference from present 
day rates of 25 to 35%! Inasmuch as an emergency C-section had to preempt the 
regular operating schedule, some difficult situations arose, but they were always 
resolved in favor of mother and baby.

In 1951, the management of the newborn baby with problems such os prematurity, 
respiratory distress, anemia and those born to diabetic mothers, left much to be 
desired. Our methods of resuscitation were primitive - the best we could do was 
to place the baby in a heated crib and administer oxygen via a funnel. We had no 
facilities for intubation or assisted respiration and we knew little about the 
importance of acid-base balance and the equipment for its analysis had not yet 
been developed. It was not until Dr. Dougan returned in 1959 that intubation was 
introduced and in 1960, the first blood gas machine was obtained. There was 
initially no provision for the special care for these distressed newborns or for 
isolation of an infected baby. Gradually the problems were identified, the 
nursery divided, and those with special problems or infections separated. By 
these measures and with the introduction of newer, more sophisticated Isolettes, 
our record of care improved.

A major concern for the pregnant mother was whether or not she might be carrying 
a baby affected by erythroblastosis. The RH factor had been discovered about 
1942, but knowledge of it was disseminated slowly and methods to detect its 
presence, in the beginning, were quite unreliable. In fact, it was not until
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1953 that it became mandatory on the obstetrical record. As a result, the only 
solution for a baby who was delivered seriously affected, lay in getting it into 
the Montreal Children's Hospital where Dr. Ronald Denton and his staff would
perform exchange transfusions. Sadly, all too many babies were either stillborn 
or because of the disease, were so seriously affected that they were beyond help. 
We recognized that an emergency ambulance trip to Montreal was not the best 
solution for this problem. Dr. Denton agreed to instruct Dr. Margaret Smart and 
Dr. Richard Kimoff in the method of exchange transfusions. Through their 
dedicated efforts, from the late 50's on, we were able to resolve most of our 
problems locally. Furthermore, as testing became more widespread and precise, we 
were‘able to identify the babies at risk, intervene earlier and so save a greater 
number of them. However, had it not been for the care given to these newborns by 
so many devoted nurses, including Miss Bernice MacMillan, Miss Sylvia Carson, 
Mrs. Edith Gagnon and Mrs. Laine Oim, our record of care would have been even 
more diminished.

When the Hospital opened, the Pediatric Ward was very active and had a fairly 
high occupancy rate. The Head Nurse, Miss Kay Vaughan, with a number of equally 
devoted nurses, gave tender loving care to our young patients. There were many 
cases with complications of infectious diseases, including rheumatic fever. In 
fact, many seriously ill children only developed a diagnostic rash after 
admission. Epidemics of poliomyelitis still occurred and the high mortality rate 
was often due to respiratory failure. It was a red letter day when in 1952, the 
Royal Canadian Legion presented an iron lung to our Hospital to provide 
artificial respiration during the acute phase of the illness. Our last polio 
epidemic was in 1953 and before we had to face another outbreak, usually about 
every seven years, Salk vaccine had been discovered.

The Royal Victoria Hospital began sending an Intern on rotation in 1950 and the 
Montreal General Hospital in 1951. This arrangement, in the case of the Montreal 
General Hospital, lasted about five years and attracted some outstanding doctors; 
among them, Dr. Robert Paulette, Dr. James Ross of our own staff and Dr. Peter
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Macklem who is now Phys-in-chief at the Royal Victoria Hospital. Following the 
termination of this arrangement and through the Canadian Interns Service, 
candidates from India, Hong Kong, Europe, Mexico and the U.S.A. were directed to 
us. In some cases their level of education was inferior to our Canadian 
standards, but all, I think, benefitted from the training they received and were 
much more competent doctors when they left.

Among this group, I remember particularly one from India, Dr. Ghermande, who came 
with his wife who was also a physician. He had an exceptional mind and went on 
to further his training in respiratory medicine in Canada and the U.S.A. where he 
obtained his fellowship in this speciality. He returned to India where he became 
attached to one of the major hospitals in Bombay and established the first 
pulmonary function unit in that city. Another was Dr. Felix Remartinaz who came 
to us from Barcelona, Spain. His main interest seemed to be photography and when 
it wasn't siesta time, he could usually be found in the dark room in the X-rav 
Department developing his films. He had a burning desire to go to Newfoundland 
and we were able to obtain a residency for him in che St. John's General 
Hospital. He later became a doctor in one of the out-ports where, in addition to 
practicing medicine, he established lines of communication with adventurers in 
Saint-Pierre et Miquelon. He now lives in St. John's where he has a limited 
practice; his main avocation is that of consular representative for Spain and 
medical consultant for its fishing fleet. Just as these Interns benefitted from 
their stay in Canada, we too acquired a greater knowledge and appreciation of 
other cultures.

Because the Hospital had begun to attract Interns in 1950, the staff recognized 
that it had a responsibility for teaching. Drs. Quintin and MacLeod were in the 
vanguard of those who organized weekly ward rounds where interesting cases and 
diagnostic problems were presented. It soon became evident that this forum was 
inadequate and the rounds were transferred to the Conference Room and held on 
Wednesday noon, preceded by a luncheon. This proved to be very popular and 
attracted guest speakers from near and far, as well as physicians attached to
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other hospitals in Sherbrooke and those from surrounding towns. It was also 
through the efforts of the Sherbrooke Hospital staff that the St. Francis Valley 
Medical Society was launched in 1947. The meetings were held at the St. George's 
Club and attracted a wide audience of physicians from the Eastern Townships. 
This subsequently became the local branch of the Canadian Medical Society and was 
a flourishing organization in the 1950's. Dr. Ned Hume was the first President 
and I had the honor of succeeding him in 1948 when I was practicing in Asbestos.

Anaesthesia in 1951 was performed by general practitioners, namely Drs. Dougan, 
Einbinder and Marcus. Dr. Paul McMahon who was the chief of anaesthesia at the 
Hotel-Dieu Hospital was our consultant and attended quite frequently when 
difficult cases were scheduled. The type and quality of anaesthetic agents and 
equipment was quite limited. Ether was the main agent, but Nitrous Oxide, 
Cyclopropane and Chloroform were also widely used. Spinal anaesthesia was also 
popular in obstetrics where it was administered by the obstetrician during labor 
so that the mother could be spared some of the pain of terminal labor. Spinal 
anaesthetic was also popular for lower extremity, abdominal and genitourinary 
surgery. Unfortunately, one of the sequelae was post-spinal headache, which 
could cause the patient intense suffering for several days. This was one 
consideration which eventually lead to the abandonment of this particular type of 
anaesthesia. Following the departure of Dr. Simon Marcus in the mid 50's, the 
anaesthetic staff was strengthened by Dr. Margaret Smart and Dr. T.J. Wells.

Our knowledge of pulmonary function was limited and equipment and methods to 
measure it were rather elementary. There was limited emphasis on resuscitation 
and too often the patient returned to the ward after surgery, still under the 
effects of anaesthesia. It was left to the nurse on the ward, often a student 
nurse, to supervise the patient's resuscitation while she tried, at the same 
time, to carry out her other duties. One rather common complication was 
manifested by a slow pulse and a fall in blood pressure. This had generally been 
regarded as an impending shock and anti-shock measures were futilely administered. 
Eventually, it was realized that the symptoms were due to a vaso-vagal reaction
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of the nervous system to the trauma of surgery and were responsive to the drug 
Atropine. It became obvious that closer supervision of the postoperative patient 
was required. In 1957, a Recovery Room was established in the O.R. suite. It 
was staffed initially by student nurses because there was an insufficient number 
of graduates to'attend to this function. Eventually, in 1961, the first graduate 
nurse, Mrs. Eileen Hunter, was appointed.

In 1957, Dr. Dougan left his flourishing practice in Lennoxville and went to 
Toronto to complete training in anaesthesia which he had started after the War 
but had interrupted. He returned in 1959 and organized the Department of 
Anaesthesia. He instructed his colleagues in the new concepts and techniques, 
established an on-call system for both obstetrics and surgery, introduced new 
methods of resuscitation in the OPD and throughout the Hospital and, in fact, 
brought us modern anaesthesia.

The Pharmacy occupied a room in the OFD where the present observation ward is 
located. It was managed by Miss Mamie Brooks under the supervision of Mr. Donald 
Patrick who acted as consultant pharmacist. The range and quality of drugs and 
I.V. solutions was rather meager, nevertheless they were zealously guarded by 
Miss Brooks. Antibiotics consisted of Sulfas and Penicillin but soon Terramycin, 
Aureoraycin and Streptomycin became available. It was not an unusual sight to see 
Miss Brooks preparing the ingredients of a prescription with mortar and pestle.

Dr. Delaney Johnston retired as Radiologist in 1952 and was replaced by Dr. John 
Silny who had just completed extensive training in diagnostic radiology and 
radiotherapy at the Royal Victoria Hospital. Dr. Silny brought new ideas and 
technology. He reorganized the Department of Radiology, introduced radiotherapy, 
obtained new equipment and introduced a training program for technicians. He 
demonstrated the integral role to b_e_ played by the Radiologist in the 
investigation and management of the patient. In fact, Dr. Silny's office became 
one of the nerve centers of the Hospital. He served the Hospital and the 
community faithfully and with distinction for thirty-four years, until his



-12-

untimely death in 1986.

The clinical laboratory and pathology services were very limited in 1951. Dr. 
Jacques Olivier had been appointed to direct this Department on a part-time 
consultant basis. He also served in a similar capacity at the St-Vincent de Paul 
Hospital, Hotel-Dieu Hospital and La Providence Hospital in Magog, and in fact, 
was the only pathologist in Quebec, south of the St. Lawrence River. 
Nevertheless, the laboratory technicians, including Miss Margaret Merrill and at 
times one or two others, did provide a substantial range of hematological, 
biochemical and bacteriological tests, in addition to blood testing and 
cross-matching. Miss Carmen Nadeau was Dr. Olivier's personal secretary and 
laboratory technician and she prepared the surgical and autopsy specimens for his 
scrutiny. There were never enough technicians to establish an on-call service 
and at times it became a very frustrating experience for che physician who sought 
to obtain laboratory assistance, after hours, or even to get a pathology report 
the same week.

We knew very little about blood volume, fluid balance, electrolytes or 
cardiopulmonary function, nor did we have any equipment to measure these values 
until 1960. Dr. Quintin was instrumental in acquiring a flame photometer in 1948 
to measure potassium, but it did not come into general use until the mid 50's. 
The PAP smear had been described in 1928 but none of these tests were being done 
in Sherbrooke because nobody was able to interpret the smear. Inasmuch as I had 
had some experience during my training at the Royal Victoria Hospital, I 
introduced this test and continued in a limited way, to do the interpretations 
until Dir. Kintzen arrived in 1957.

Dr. Kintzen came to the Sherbrooke Hospital after completing a thorough training 
in Pathology and Laboratory Medicine— at McGill. He widely expanded the 
laboratory service and engaged sufficient technical staff to provide a 24 hour 
on-call rotation. The rapid advances in medicine have in part been made possible 
by the advances in the laboratory. Dr. Kintzen not only kept us abreast of these
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advances, but he instituted regular clinical, pathology and post-mortem 
conferences. He imposed quality control mechanisms in the laboratory, mechanisms 
to control and detect infections, so that our Hospital would be a safer place. 
In fact, his otiice too became one of the nerve centers cl the Hospital. Due to 
declining health, Dr. Kintzen was forced to limit his work load in the past few 
years and he retired officially in 1985.

As the 1950's drew to a close, significant changes in the Hospital medical and 
nursing staff occurred. Drs. Ellis and Lynch had died and Drs. Marcus and Hume 
resigned co take up positions in Arizona and Ontario respectively. Drs. Ronald 
Bayne, Kennedy, Mills, Brodeur, Smart and Taylor came on staff and provided much 
needed help in internal medicine and general medicine. Drs. Paulette and Ross 
who had interned at the Sherbrooke Hospital, went on to continue their training 
in surgery and upon their departure, gave us some hope that they would return one 
day to join our staff.

Miss Graham and her assistant, Miss Dutton, resigned in 1952 and Miss Aitkenhead 
was appointed Director of Nursing to replace Miss Graham. She in turn, recruited 
Miss Leah Henshaw to be her assistant. During much of the 1950's, there was a 
chronic shortage of nurses. Initially, the staff was not increased sufficiently 
to meet the work requirements of a much larger hospital. Secondly, the School of 
Nursing did not attract a sufficient number of recruits to meet the need.* As a 
result, not infrequently, beds had to be closed because of staff shortages. 
Eventually, the deficiency was corrected by engaging nurses from the United 
Kingdom and attracting larger numbers into our training school, many of whom 
remained on staff after graduation.

No account of the life of the Hospital in the 1950's should pass over the role 
played by so many nurses and the contribution they made. I have already referred 
to those occupying senior positions when I arrived or in the first year or two 
after my arrival. A page could not contain the names of all who served during 
this era, but I shall mention some who carried a special responsibility: the
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night supervisors, Miss Bernice MacMillan, Miss Phyllis Christie, Hope Gill, 
Muriel Hammond, Donna Draper, Thelma Michaud and Mrs. Rose. In the Operating 
Room, Vena Davies who was Miss Beattie's assistant, Lorna Lundenburg, Gwen 
Hdtrison and Eleanor Christiansen. On the fourth floor, Miss Bernice MacMillan 
who had transferred from the Nursery to replace Miss Claire Bernard in 1958 and 
Thelma Gratham in the Case Room, both of whom served in the obstetrical 
department for most of the duration of its existence; in the School of Nursing, 
the names of Miss Cowan, Miss Norris and Miss Beckwith are recalled.

Some of the highlits of the 1950's are contained in the annual reports, to 
mention a few:
1) Approval of the Hospital by the American College of Surgeons.
2) Psychiatry clinic in operation - a visiting Psychiatrist from Montreal held a 

clinic once weekly.
3) A Dermatology clinic v?as started. Also a Dental clinic.
4) A 48 hour week for nurses was introduced in the autumn of 1951.
5) The average occupancy rate in 1951 was 60% but it had risen to 70% in 1953 

and 77% in 1959.
6) Average cost per day for adults in 1953 was $14.02 and $12.73 for newborns.
7) Total operating cost in 1951 was $360,136.00.
8) In 1951 there were 2,501 admissions; by 1959, the number had risen to 4,179. •
9) In 1952 there were 1,051 out-door visits, in 1959 there were 5,887.
10) The appointment of a medical social worker: Miss Cornwall Jones was the first

to occupy this post.

By the end of the 1950's, the resources and staff of the Hospital had expanded to 
meet the needs of the increasing population of Sherbrooke and particularly of the 
North Ward. It was a vibrant, progressive institution, pledged to provide first 
class medical and nursing care to the community.


